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4th May 2007

Dear Mrs Harrison, 

S.106 PLANNING OBLIGATIONS & INFRASTRUCTURE PROJECT CODE OF PRACTICE

I refer to our previous exchange of emails regarding the above. 

Having now had time to read and digest the contents of the various documents to referred me to I wish to raise HBF’s objection to this arbitrary and unjustified tax on development and, in particular, the manner in which it is being introduced. 

Whilst all of the reports and supporting documents deal with the issue of Circular 5/05 there is not a single mention of PPS12 and the extent to which introducing a costly and untested tax on development is in accordance with the current LDF procedures. Even the references to Circular 5/05 make it clear that the principles relating to planning obligations are to be introduced through Development Plan Documents. There is no reference to them being introduced through informal, non-statutory Codes of Practice. There is no scope under the current LDF regulations for the production of non-statutory Codes of Practice. That must mean that any which are prepared have no formal status, particularly where they have not been subject to any consultation. HBF would take the view that it is an abuse of the system to introduce these onerous requirements in this manner. 

If this proposal is to be introduced it must be through the proper procedures set out in PPS12 and it must be subject to the independent scrutiny and testing of the public examination process. Even the Government Office is reported in the papers you kindly emailed to me as saying a similar thing. 

This is not, as is claimed in the reports, simply an “administrative measure”. It is a significant financial burden on new development. Were any development actually being permitted in Surrey at the moment (due to the SPA and Natural England’s unreasonableness in this regard) that would be one thing. But to introduce a tax of £5,000 per person (nearly £9,000 for a two bed unit of accommodation, £12,500 for a 3 bed and so on) with no proper stakeholder engagement or consultation is totally unacceptable. Particularly in the context of the new LDF process which is all about front-loading of engagement and stakeholder involvement rather than mere token-gesture after-the-event “consultation”.

There is also a specific mention in the reports that this Code will be applied to all applications registered by the Surrey authorities after the 30th June. What meaningful consultation could possibly take place when this is to be introduced, less than 8 weeks from now.

PPS12 states at paragraph 2.43 (i) that SPD must:


“be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework”

It goes on at (ii) to state:


“It must be clearly cross referenced to the relevant development planning document policy which it supplements (or before a relevant development plan document has been adopted, a saved policy)”.

Most pertinently in the case of this proposal paragraph 2.44 states:


“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expand or supplement the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents”.

I would be very interested to learn what provisions have been made by the Surrey authorities to incorporate this policy proposal into their Local Development Frameworks. I have not seen all of the Surrey authority Local Development Schemes, but they would have to be amended to include details of this new SPD or policy approach in the first instance. There would then have to be the necessary stakeholder engagement and consultation prior to the policy being adopted. 

There is reference in the report to consultation having been undertaken with developers. I have contacted my Members who I know operate in Surrey and not a single one has replied that they have been consulted about this proposal. I would be very interested, therefore, to learn which developers were actually consulted during the formulation of this proposal, when and by whom and what the nature and extent of that consultation was. 

I would also be interested in receiving copies of any written comments supporting this proposal from housebuilders operating in Surrey. Furthermore, given that the Home Builders Federation is specifically mentioned as a consultee on housing matters in Annexe E of PPS12 it is disappointing that we were not involved in any consultation on this matter as it will clearly affect our Members and ultimately could have an adverse impact on the delivery of housing in Surrey.

There is also the issue of the policy basis for the proposed approach. It is claimed that the Code / SPD is largely being prepared in the context of Structure Plan Policy DN11. Structure Plans only form part of the development plan through the transitionary arrangements explained in PPS12. However, Structure Plans are not development plan documents and, that being so, it must be doubtful, legally, whether SPD could be prepared on the basis of a Structure Plan policy which, while it may temporarily form part of the development plan, is not a development plan document. For the same reason, SPD could not be prepared against a policy in a regional spatial strategy as that too is part of the development plan, but it is not a development plan document. PPS12 is clear that SPD can only be prepared in the context of policies set out in development plan documents. It does not say SPD can be prepared against policies in the development plan. 

In any event, policy DN11 will be time expired as of the end of September this year (3 years after commencement of the Act). If this Code is being prepared in the context of existing saved local plan policy then the same expiry issue applies, and in any case, an informal Code has no formal status in the LDF process. If it is being prepared as SPD then the same issue applies as the saved policy will be time expired and I doubt whether any Surrey authority will have an adopted LDF document (most likely a core strategy) by the end of June when this tax is to be introduced. So, again, the process by which this is being introduced is wholly unsatisfactory and does not appear to accord with the statutory procedures. 

I could go into some of the detail about what is proposed but there is little point given that the principle of the process being followed is fundamentally flawed. There are issues to be clarified in relation to the precise costings of individual facilities and services and how they will be applied taking into account existing provision (eg surplus school places / open space etc) in the context of the ‘tests’ in Circular 5/05. There is the issue of consistency with regional policy in terms of the proposed regional infrastructure fund and national policy in terms of the proposed PGS. The application of a 5% admin / monitoring charge is outrageous in the context of the millions of pounds paid to Surrey authorities in recent years through Government’s Planning Delivery Grant and through revenues secured from planning application fees which were substantially increased only last year. However, these are all very much secondary to the fundamental point that, if this is to be brought in, it must be through the statutory LDF process and it must involve proper stakeholder engagement and be subject to independent scrutiny. 

HBF suggests, therefore, that the Code be withdrawn until such a time it can be introduced in the proper manner. Anything introduced on the 30th June will have no weight as a material planning consideration and any requirements deriving from it are likely to be quashed on appeal. All this will do is continue to delay much needed development in Surrey to the disadvantage of local communities and the economy and contrary to Government’s stated housing policy objective of increasing housing delivery in this region.

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South East)

cc. John Aldworth, Planning Team Leader (East), GOSE

